ROYAL BOTANIC GARDEN EDINBURGH BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Trustees

held in the Conference Room at the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh (RBGE)

on Thursday 8 October 2015 at 1345

Present: 
Sir Muir Russell
Chairman of Trustees


Prof Beverley Glover
Trustee 


Mrs Patricia Henton
Trustee


Mrs Angela McNaught
Trustee 


Prof Thomas Meagher
Trustee 


Ms Diana Murray
Trustee 


Mr Tim Rollinson
Trustee (Items 1 - 8)


Prof Ian Wall
Trustee


In Attendance:
Mr Simon Milne
Regius Keeper


Ms Sara Griffiths
Head of Estates


Prof Pete Hollingsworth
Director of Science 


Mrs Heather Jackson
Director of Enterprise


Dr Alasdair Macnab
Director of Corporate Services  
Secretary


Ms Ann Robertson
Head of Finance

	Item
	Narrative & Decisions
	Action



	
	Private Meeting

The Chairman and the Board of Trustees held a Private Meeting prior to the Main Board meeting.  

	

	
	Valedictions
The Chairman, on behalf of the Board of Trustees, recorded their thanks and appreciation to Mrs Fiona Lim (who had now left Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS)) for her support to the RBGE.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would pass on the Board of Trustees’ thanks to Mrs Lim for her assistance during her time in RESAS.

	Secretary

	
	OPENING ITEMS:


	

	1.0

1.1

1.2

1.3

1.4


	Chairman’s Report
Visiting Group

The Chairman had met the Visiting Group over dinner during their review of the RBGE:  it had been a useful occasion, and the Group members had demonstrated a well informed appreciation of the Garden's work.   Prof Glover had been the Board of Trustees’ Observer on the Visiting Group and reported that the Staff had given very good presentations and the feedback was very constructive and positive.  A Report with recommendations was being produced and would be made available in advance of Mr Lochhead’s visit to the RBGE in November 2015.
Dynamic Earth

The Chairman and Regius Keeper had met with the Chairman and Chief Executive of Dynamic Earth who were keen to learn more about visitor engagement and any potential links that could be developed with the RBGE.

Colombia

The Chairman and Regius Keeper had attended an event on the Colombian Training Ship ARC Gloria and had met the Colombian Ambassador.  These events had strengthened the relationship between RBGE and Colombia.

RBGE Medal

The RBGE Medal had been presented to Dr Peter Raven (President Emeritus, Missouri Botanical Garden) on Monday 10 August 2015 in a ceremony in the Palm House, followed by a dinner.


	

	2.0

2.1

2.2

	Minutes of the Previous Meeting held Thursday 2 July 2015
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 2 July 2015 were accepted as a true record of the meeting.
Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would place a copy of the approved Minutes in the Library, on the Intranet and circulate by e-mail to the Board of Trustees.

	Secretary

	3.0
3.1


	Matters Arising
Update on Budget Cover

The Secretary reported that the Scottish Government held discussions with HM Treasury who had agreed that a bid from the RBGE for budget cover to effect a transfer of funds could be presented.  The RBGE would make a case to the Scottish Government if the Botanics Foundation approved the proposal to amend its Trust Deed, with a view to budget cover being obtained before Christmas 2015.  


	

	4.0

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.4

4.5

4.6

4.7

4.7.1
4.7.2
	Regius Keeper’s Report 

The Regius Keeper presented his quarterly report and highlighted the following items.  

A New Memorial for the Botanic Cottage 

Following a challenge by the architect to the inscription for the new “memorial” that had been approved by the Board, the matter had been resolved by the Chairman and the Board approved version would be inscribed.

Budget

The Scottish Government’s Budget announcement would be made in December 2015 and contingency work to consider potential options for savings was being undertaken by Directors.  There were no plans to change the Corporate Plan unless there were significant changes made to the Budget.  

Voluntary Exit Scheme

Two individuals had been accepted for the Voluntary Exit Scheme with a saving of £46k per year.  

Botanic Cottage

Work was nearing completion and tours of the Botanic Cottage had been undertaken during Doors Open Day.  It was noted that neither the architect, quantity surveyor nor contractor had flagged up any major issues throughout the project until August 2015 and at the last meeting the Regius Keeper had therefore reported that the Project was still on budget.  At the end of August the RBGE had been informed that there was a prospect of a cost overrun and discussions had taken place with the architect, quantity surveyor and contractor, who were in disagreement over the figures.  The RBGE had not added any variances to the programme.  The Board expressed its concern with the potential for a cost overrun and asked the Regius Keeper to do all he could be get the budget back or close to the agreed budget.  The Regius Keeper undertook to keep the Board of Trustees informed of the situation.  It was agreed that the issue of funding any cost overrun would be addressed as part of Item 8.

Nepal

Trustees asked how much money had been raised for the Nepal Earthquake Appeal by the RBGE and requested information on what the funds would be used for.
Apprentices

Two new apprentices had been appointed in Edinburgh and one was about to be appointed at Benmore Botanic Garden (there was a potential for a sponsor to support two further apprentices next year).
Decisions.  It was agreed that:

Botanic Cottage

The Regius Keeper would keep the Board of Trustees informed of the potential overspend on the Project.

Nepal

The Regius Keeper would e-mail Trustees to advise them of the funds raised by the RBGE following the earthquake in Nepal and provide information on what the money would be used for.


	Regius Keeper

Regius Keeper



	
	DECISION ITEMS:


	

	5.0

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.3.1

5.3.1.1

5.3.1.2

5.3.2

5.3.2.1

5.3.2.2

5.3.2.3


	Approval of Annual Report and Accounts for the Year Ended 31 March 2015
Annual Report and Accounts
The Head of Finance reported that the Audit Committee and Audit Scotland were comfortable with the internal controls and supported the signing of the Accounts.  It was suggested that for future Accounts the number of hours worked by Volunteers rather than just the number of people might be detailed.  

Audit Scotland’s Annual Audit Report 2014/15

Audit Scotland’s Annual Audit Report 2014/15 had recommended that the “RBGE should consider implementing the recommendations relating to openness and transparency in decision making contained in the Scottish Government’s On Board guidance. It should review whether all of its meetings needed to be held in private and where appropriate make the papers available on its website.”  Trustees accepted the proposal to put Board Minutes on-line, on the basis that sensitive information would not be included.  There was a discussion on whether an annual open meeting should be reinstated, possibly associated with a talk.  It was agreed that Trustees’ meetings should not be open to the public at present but this would be kept under review.  

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

Annual Report and Accounts
The Head of Finance would arrange for the Chairman and Regius Keeper to sign the Accounts. 

The Head of Finance would consider including the number of hours worked by Volunteers in future Accounts.

Audit Scotland’s Annual Audit Report 2014/15

The Secretary would keep up to date with what information from Board Meetings the Scottish Government and other organisations made available to the public.

The Secretary would ensure that the approved Minutes of the Board of Trustees’ meetings would be made available on the RBGE’s website.  

The Regius Keeper would keep under review the possibility of reintroducing an annual public meeting with a talk or lecture and an update on RBGE objectives and activities.


	Head of Finance

Head of Finance

Secretary

Secretary

Regius Keeper

	6.0

6.1

6.2
	Approval of Risk Register
The Regius Keeper reported that at their last meeting Trustees had approved the introduction of a new format.  The Risk Register had been considered as part of their strategy discussions held in the morning and the agreed amendments noted.  The Board would receive an update on “red risk” mitigation at each meeting through the Regius Keeper’s Report.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would amend the Risk Register as agreed and issue it.

	Secretary

	7.0

7.1

7.2

7.3

7.3.1

7.3.2

7.3.3


	Endorsement and Amendment of our Intentions Arising from the North East Corner Strategy Discussions
The Trustees had been given a presentation by the Design Team in the morning as part of their strategy discussions.  Trustees were happy with the overall direction of travel.  The way ahead was to ensure that the complete project would be presented, including outline costings for the Herbarium, Laboratory and Demonstration Garden components, but the potential for some phasing should be retained in response to the Decanting Plan and funding (the Design Team had previously worked out what the phasing might be in conjunction with the decanting plan).  The message should be that the RBGE’s vision was to remain one of the best botanic gardens in the world and in order to succeed it would need to modernise and have facilities that matched the global significance and profile of its collections and work.

The Trustees asked the Design Team to explore options for massing (this would have a cost implication) with two outline options to be presented for their consideration at the next meeting.  At the next meeting a decision would be made on whether or not to move forward to Stage D.  It would be important to keep local councillors informed.  It was proposed that the Design Team consult with other gardens which had undertaken new building projects.  As there was a high level of ambition for this project Trustees would like to see examples of the sort of buildings that would be exemplars for this type of project and to meet those involved in their design, construction and use.  Trustees had a concern that the Design Team were only considering the current environmental legislation and the RBGE should be aiming higher.  The Trustees recognised that as development proposals advanced the likelihood of questioning and challenge would grow.  They agreed that the time was not yet ripe for a major announcement, and so a Question and Answer Brief should be prepared to guide responses to public enquiries about the project up until the design had been developed further for Stage C.  Thereafter it was important to ensure adequate consultation with the local community and other stakeholders and to achieve a high standard of public information through a comprehensive Communications Plan.  The Trustees would like the opportunity to consider the options and requested that the Design Team give a presentation on the morning of the next meeting.  If Trustees’ approved one of the options the Stage C Report would be presented to them at their March meeting.
Decisions.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would ask the Head of Estates to arrange visits with some of the members of the Project Board to other new buildings for information gathering.

The Secretary would ask the Design Team to prepare two massing options for consideration by the Board of Trustees at their next meeting.

Once the general design was agreed the Regius Keeper would arrange for a Communication Plan to be prepared, and consideration given on how to publicise the project to stakeholders.  In the near term a Question and Answer Brief would be prepared.

	Secretary

Secretary

Regius Keeper



	8.0

8.1

8.2

8.2.1

8.2.2

8.2.3
	Request for Funds from Board Reserves
The Regius Keeper invited the Board to consider three bids for: financial support for a data storage system; the e-mail system;  and the purchase of a biosafety cabinet.  It had been hoped to extend the life of the data storage system into the next financial year and purchase a new system in the financial year 2016/2017 after the capital works on the Nursery had been completed.  The e-mail system would cease to be supported in the near future and a move to the cloud based system of Microsoft Office 365 had been proposed.  Following the recent appointment of a mycologist to undertake plant health services a biosafety cabinet was now required.  The Secretary distributed information on the current position of the reserves.  A minimum level of £500k had been agreed previously to maintain the reserves (partly due to fluctuating utility costs) and the use of funds for these three bids did not compromise this.  There was a discussion on the need to review the Reserves Policy and the Secretary agreed to undertake such a review which would be discussed at the next meeting.  Trustees were concerned that these bids should have been considered as part of the core capital programme.  It was noted that they would normally have been handled as claims on unallocated elements of the annual capital programme, but for the next year that was pre-empted by the completion of the nursery project.  It was hoped to revert to the normal practice in future years.  Funding for the three requests was approved by the Trustees and they were content for the reserves to be reduced in the short term as the current capital budget was already committed.  It was clear that better forecasting of capital requirements was needed, and that this should be implemented, in conjunction with regular review of the reserves policy. 
Decisions.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would review the Reserves Policy and would prepare a proposal for discussion at the next meeting
The Secretary would arrange for funds for the three bids to be released from the Board Reserves subject to budget cover being provided by Scottish Government.

The potential need for the Board Reserves to meet any cost overrun for the Botanic Cottage Project was noted.  Trustees would be informed of the required figure when negotiations were complete.


	Secretary

Secretary

Secretary

	
	DISCUSSION ITEMS:


	

	9.0
	Community Engagement - Present and Future
Following the Chairman’s meeting with the Cabinet Secretary for Rural Affairs, Food and the Environment where the issue of the RBGE’s involvement in community engagement was raised the Director of Horticulture and Learning was asked to prepare a paper to show the RBGE’s activities and aspirations for public engagement, learning and education.  This document would inform the Public Engagement Strategy which would form part of the Garden Management Plan and was being presented to Trustees to give an overview of work being undertaken.  The paper would be provided to Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS) for information.  Trustees were impressed with the paper, and agreed that it should be deployed as proposed. 

	

	
	INFORMATION ITEMS:


	

	10.0

10.1

10.2

10.3

10.3.1
	Finance Reports
Finance Update for the Period to 31 August 2015 
The contents of the Finance Update were noted.  The Head of Finance reported that Scott-Moncrieff had undertaken a VAT Review and Trustees requested that an Action Plan that related to the items raised be prepared.

Finance Report for the Period 31 August 2015
The Head of Finance presented her report and highlighted that a forecasting exercise had been undertaken.
Decision.  It was agreed that:

Finance Update for the Period to 31 August 2015 
The Head of Finance would produce an Action Plan in response to the items raised by Scott-Moncrieff in the Executive Summary of the VAT Review. 
	Head of Finance 

 

	11.0
	Capital Projects Update

The Head of Estates reported that the works for the Nursery glasshouses was now out to tender and the contract for the replacement of the Herbarium Lift had been awarded.


	

	12.0
	Quarterly Update Report on Property Maintenance

The Head of Estates reported that works were being undertaken on the cottage at Benmore Botanic Garden and there were ongoing discussions with the Scottish Government on the private water supply.  Restoration works were being funded on the pond at Logan Botanic Garden.  The issues regarding the main wall in the Walled Garden there had been investigated by Structural Engineers.

 
	

	13.0
	Science Advisory Committee

Prof Meagher (Chairman of the Science Advisory Committee) reported that two meetings had been held to support the Visiting Group; one on 29 June 2015, and one on 12 August 2015 when feedback on the rehearsals was provided.  The next meeting would be held on 3 December 2015 and the future strategy would now be considered.  The Visiting Group had reported that there was an ambition to increase grant income to Science and the Director of Science and the Co-ordinator of the Tropical Diversity Programme had been suggested as people who could obtain major funding from European Research grants.  

	

	14.0

14.1

14.2
	Audit Committee
Annual Report by RBGE Audit Committee for the Financial Year 2014/2015
The Chairman of the Audit Committee reported that there had been a recommendation on the level at which post investment appraisals were carried out when capital projects were completed and on the number of outstanding items on the Audit Report follow up from the previous year’s audit assignments which they would like to be cleared before the contract with the Internal Auditors ended in March 2016.  

Minutes of the Audit Committee Meeting held 23.09.15
The Minutes were presented for Trustees’ information.  Due diligence reporting would be carried out on Event Network’s partner company Arteum and the work would be undertaken by Henderson Loggie.  

	

	15.0

15.1

15.2

15.3

15.4

15.4.1
	Contracts:  Soft, Hard and Internal Audit

Soft Contract

The Director of Enterprise reported that ten submissions had been received at the Pre-Qualification Questionnaire stage, of these seven had moved to the full tender stage and five bids had been received - all were specialist catering providers.  A recommendation would be provided to the Board next week and it was hoped that the contract would be awarded on 3 November 2015 to enable a start date of 1 February 2016.  

Hard FM Contract

The Secretary reported that the Pre-Qualification Questionnaire was ready and the Statement of Requirements was being completed.  It was hoped the contract would be in place at the start of the next financial year.
Internal Audit Contract

The Secretary reported six suppliers had been invited to tender.  Trustees asked if it was appropriate for Henderson Loggie to take part as, if they were successful, it would mean they could have provided internal audit for nine years.  All were comfortable with Henderson Loggie participating in the tender process.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

Soft Contract

The Director of Enterprise would provide information on the successful bidder to the Trustees and the Regius Keeper would then sign the contract.

	Director of Enterprise

	
	CLOSING ITEMS:


	

	16.0

16.1

	Any Other Business

Botanic Lights 2014
The Director of Enterprise reported that Botanic Lights had won the Scottish Events Award for Best Large Event which was sponsored by Event Scotland.


	

	17.0

17.1

	Arrangements for the Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 2 December 2015 at the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh.  
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Jennifer Martin 

PA to the Regius Keeper 

17 November 2015
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